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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

May 11, 2010
REGULAR MEETING
The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.

Present:

Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Edward Liverman)



COUNCIL MEMBERS



Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney
Absent:


Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Greg Lawson, Council Member
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and Councilman Liverman opened the meeting with prayer.  
Adoption of Business Agenda

Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for May 11, 2010.
Special Recognitions:  Recognition of Former Council Member Ed Deese
Mayor Doughtie stated it is always a highlight of the meeting to have special recognitions.  He asked former Council Member Ed Deese to come forward.  Mayor Doughtie read the following resolution and presented a framed copy to Mr. Deese:


Resolution Honoring Ed W. Deese


WHEREAS, Ed W. Deese, along with his wife Jane Rhea White Deese, made his home in Roanoke Rapids 41 years ago; and


WHEREAS, Ed served his country well in the United States Navy from November, 1950 to August, 1954; and


WHEREAS, Ed received a degree in Business Administration from Barton College in 1958 and was employed by the Social Security Administration from 1958 to 1993, having served as manager for 26 years; and


WHEREAS, Ed was first elected to the Roanoke Rapids City Council in 1993 and served until 1997; and


WHEREAS, because of his love for the City of Roanoke Rapids, Ed chose to run again in 2005 and was elected to serve another term as a City Councilman; and


WHEREAS, while serving his two terms on City Council, Ed served on various City boards and committees, and also served on committees through the NC League of Municipalities and the Upper Coastal Plain Council of Governments where he worked tirelessly for the senior population; and
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WHEREAS, both Ed and his wife, Jane have made a great contribution to the growth and stability of Roanoke Rapids and the Roanoke Rapids City Schools, where Jane continues her long service on the Roanoke Rapids School Board; and


WHEREAS, Councilman Deese’s services and leadership will be greatly missed; and


WHEREAS, this community owes a debt of gratitude to Ed and Jane for their years of service to this community and the Roanoke Rapids City Council wishes to express appreciation on behalf of the citizens of Roanoke Rapids;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Roanoke Rapids City Council adopts this Resolution of Appreciation to Ed W. Deese, with the eternal thanks of a grateful community, and extends to him our best wishes for health, happiness and continued success in his every endeavor.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this Resolution be spread upon the minutes of this meeting and that a copy be given to Ed W. Deese and to the news media.


ADOPTED this 11th day of May, 2010.








_______________________________________








Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:___________________________

                Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk
Mr. Deese thanked the Mayor for his kind words.  He stated he would also like to thank the City Council, the wonderful City employees and all of the citizens that honored him by allowing him to serve on the City Council.  Mr. Deese wished the new City Council the very best.

Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the foregoing resolution.
Public Comment (Scheduled):  Dorothy O. Edmonds – Tee-Shirts-Dixie Screen/Festival of the Roanoke
Mrs. Dorothy O. Edmonds, owner of Dixie Screen Printing at 1120 Roanoke Avenue, stated she was treated unfairly on the Festival of the Roanoke.  She stated RABA member Janet Dixon came to her and asked her to bid on tee-shirts for the festival.  She stated Ms. Dixon did not have any artwork or information on colors for her to prepare a bid.  She stated two weeks later, Ms. Dixon came back and said someone else was taking care of getting the tee-shirts.  Mrs. Edmonds stated she was later told that someone else was doing the tee-shirts for $2.97 each.  She stated she has been in the screen printing business for 26 years.  She stated she knows the price of just the tee-shirt and the price to do five colors, and there is no way this they can be done for $2.97 each.  Mrs. Edmonds stated she spoke with the City Manager and he said the City did not have anything to do with this.  She stated he is on the RABA Board and to her, that means he does have something to do with it.  She stated she was not even given a chance to see what they needed to give a bid.  Mrs. Edmonds stated she has been on the Avenue for 26 years and knows the cost to screen print.  She stated it cannot be done for $2.97 each.  She stated she is disappointed in RABA.  She stated they are supposed to support the businesses on the Avenue.  She stated she would appreciate the City looking into what was done to her.  Mrs. Edmonds indicated that she has done work for years for the Public Works Department and the Recreation Department, and has never had any complaints.  She stated RABA did not treat her fairly.  She stated she has paid taxes for 26 years.
Mayor Doughtie thanked Mrs. Edmonds for her comments.  He stated this is the first year RABA has been in existence and there are obviously things we can look back on and do 
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differently.  He stated he received a few calls on some other things with the festival.  Mayor Doughtie encouraged Mrs. Edmonds to have more contact with RABA.  He stated the City is involved with RABA but we did not put on the festival.  He stated he appreciates Mrs. Edmonds’ long years of service on the Avenue.  He stated he thinks communication between the businesses and RABA is the key.
Mrs. Edmonds stated they do not communicate with her.  She stated she attends the meetings and they act like Dixie Screen is not in town.
Mayor Doughtie stated we need to try and work on those types of things.

Mrs. Edmonds stated that is why she brought this to Council’s attention.

Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Jim Garrett
Mr. Jim Garrett of 128 Mina Drive, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he recently received a pile of warning letters from the City.  He stated the entire winter has gone past with leaves all on the ground and he did not get a ticket.  He stated he recently got these tickets from people in his rental houses.  He stated there is a $250.00 fine for not sweeping up leaves.  Mr. Garrett stated this does not make sense.  He stated it is springtime and people are cleaning their yards.  He stated these leaves are not inconveniencing anyone in the backyard.  He asked why the City would have someone going around writing tickets for leaves when there are beer bottles and other trash and debris around.  Mr. Garrett stated no one in Florida and Maryland swept up the leaves.  He asked why they are writing to people that do not live here.  He asked why they could not just tap on the door and tell them about the leaves.  He stated that would be a more common sense approach.  Mr. Garrett stated he does not know how much time the City spends researching and writing these letters but it seems to him that it would be expensive with the tight budget.
Mayor Doughtie thanked Mr. Garrett for his comments.

Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Robert Nowell
Mr. Robert Nowell of 1426 Washington Street, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he has lived in his house for 23 years and he has never complained about anything until he had the rat problem.  He distributed photographs to the City Council of the Pine State Dairy property.  He stated last November he had to replace his furnace and found that the rats from the Pine State Dairy property had gotten under his house and eaten holes in his duct work.  Mr. Nowell stated he complained to former Mayor Beale and the problem was resolved.  He stated he has complained to the current Mayor and the problem has not been resolved.  He stated he has gotten the runaround and been referred to the Humane Officer and the Code Enforcement Department.  Mr. Nowell stated he is legally blind and is on a fixed income.  He stated the Pine State property has more junk on it than the biggest junk yard in Petersburg.  He stated he loves this town and he would appreciate something being done to help him.  Mr. Nowell stated he is a Godly man and he actually helped to put out the fires along the railroad track last week with his water hose.  He stated he would appreciate the City doing something to resolve this rat problem.
Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Tommy Britton
Mr. Tommy Britton of 114 River Road North, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he has lived in his house for 20 years and is here tonight to comment on the changes being discussed by the Police Department and City Council for River Road.  He stated the changes involve reducing the speed limit and the installation of a stop sign.  Mr. Britton stated in all of the years he has lived here, he is aware of only one accident involving a child—and he does not think a stop 
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sign or a lower speed limit would have prevented it.  He stated the City needs to post the current speed limit of 25 mph and enforce it.  He stated you cannot regulate responsibility.  He stated drivers need to pay attention to what they are doing.  Mr. Britton stated most of the residents in the area do not feel we have a traffic problem.  He stated if River Road—a street with two dead-ends—needs a three-way stop sign, then every residential intersection needs one.  He stated this is a ridiculous idea.  He stated he has never seen an accident on River Road East but the City wants to lower the speed limit.  He stated there was some discussion about a blind spot.  He stated there would be no blind spot if people would go around the curve in the correct lane.  Mr. Britton stated there has been only one accident in 20 years.  He asked why the City is taking this action.  He stated he feels the City certainly has more important things to do than to send someone to poll the residents in the middle of the day when most people are at work.  Mr. Britton stated most of the people are against this.  He stated the City needs to put up more speed limit signs and enforce the current speed limit.
Mayor Doughtie thanked everyone for their comments.  He stated he appreciates the professional way everyone conducted themselves.  He stated the Council will consider everything that has been said.
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated April 6, 2010 (Work Session); April 7, 2010 (Special Meeting); April 8, 2010 (Budget Work Session); April 13, 2010 (Regular Meeting); April 15, 2010 (Budget Work Session); April 22, 2010 (Budget Work Session); April 26, 2010 (Special Meeting) and April 29, 2010 (Budget Work Session).
City Council Appointments:  (1) Library Advisory Committee (2) Senior Center Advisory Committee and (3) Roanoke Rapids Area Planning Board
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Richard Rogers, Alice Newsome and Marci Merritt received the unanimous vote for reappointment to the Library Advisory Committee; Eunice Smith received the unanimous vote for appointment to the Senior Center Advisory Committee; and James Miller and Charles Landen received the unanimous vote for reappointment to the Roanoke Rapids Area Planning Board.
Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to reappoint Richard Rogers, Alice Newsome and Marci Merritt to the Library Advisory Committee for terms expiring May 23, 2013; to appoint Eunice Smith to the Senior Center Advisory Committee for a term expiring August 2, 2012; and to reappoint James Miller and Charles Landen to the Roanoke Rapids Area Planning Board for terms expiring June 1, 2013.
Public Hearing:  Amendment to Land Use Ordinance to Incorporate Regulations for Electronic Gaming Operations including Internet Cafés
Planning & Development Director Jarratt reviewed the following staff report with Council:
April 16, 2010

TO:                Roanoke Rapids City Council Members 

FROM:           Amanda C. Jarratt, Director of Planning and Development /s/
REFERENCE:  Text Amendment to the Land Use Ordinance Regulating Electronic Gaming Operations 
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Background

Electronic Gaming Operations also known as “Internet Cafes” have been multiplying across North Carolina in recent months. Customers at these facilities purchase internet time on computers, and that time comes with points to use in sweepstakes games offered by a specific internet provider. The games, with names like "Slots and Stripes," offer players a chance to win more points, which they can use to continue playing or trade in for a cash payout.   These uses are permitted by North Carolina Law. 

In recent months, Roanoke Rapids has seen an increased request to operate Internet Cafes.  Currently there are seven facilities operating in the City.  The City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance does not specifically address this type of use and as a result staff has drafted the following conditions for consideration by City Council.  

Article II Basic Definitions and Interpretations 

Section 151-15 Definitions of Basic Terms 

Electronic Gaming Operation.  A business enterprise, whether principal or accessory, where persons utilize electronic machines, including but not limited to computers and gaming terminals to conduct games of odds or chance, including sweepstakes, and where cash, merchandise, or other items of value are redeemed or otherwise distributed, whether or not the valued of such distribution is determined by electronic games played or by predetermined odds.  Electronic Gaming Operations do not include operations associated with the official North Carolina Lottery.  

Article X Permissible Uses

Section 151-149 Table of Permissible Uses

	6.000  RECREATIONAL,

               AMUSEMENT,

               ENTERTAINMENT
	    R-40                

R-20   

R-12  

   R-8 

R-6 

R-5

R-3 
	        B-1 

B-2

B-3

        B-4

B-5       

       
	    I-1        

 I-2            


	    PUD     

    

	6.300  Electronic Gaming Operations
	
	                  C
	C
	


*Conditional Use in the B-4 and I-1 Districts* 

Article XI Supplementary Use Regulations

Section 151-171  Electronic Gaming Operations 

(a) Hours of Operation:  The business shall operate only between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 12:00 a.m. (midnight).

(b) Location.  The operation shall not be located closer than:

a. Five hundred (500) feet from any residence or residential zoning district;

b. One-thousand (1,000) feet from any church or other religious institution, day care center, public or private elementary school or secondary educational school, public park or playground, public library, cemetery,  video arcade, or motion picture theater which shows G or PG-rated movies to the general public on a regular basis.

c. One-thousand (1,000) feet from any existing Electronic Gaming Operation, Tattoo and Body Piercing Establishment, or Adult and Sexually Oriented Business.  

d. Measurement of distance separation shall be in a straight line from the closest point of the buildings at which the internet café/ sweepstakes business is located.
(c) No more than twenty (20) electronic gaming machines shall be operating or available to operate in any location.  

(d) The machines/terminals must not be prohibited by State or Federal law and must have all applicable permits and licenses.

(e) No alcoholic beverages shall be served or consumed on the premises of electronic gaming operations.   

Article XVIII Parking

Section 151-291(e) Table of Parking Requirements
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Use


Parking Requirement

6.300


1.5 spaces for every two (2) electronic gaming machines




plus 1 space for each employee on the shift of greatest




employment

Planning Board Action

The City of Roanoke Rapids Planning Board considered these amendments at its February meeting and held a public hearing at its regularly scheduled meeting on March 18, 2010.  The Planning Board voted to forward these amendments to the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance with a favorable recommendation with a vote of 6-1.  
Staff Recommendation

Amend the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance to include the regulations regarding Electronic Gaming Operations as proposed.  

A public hearing having been advertised and proper notices having been given according to law, Mayor Doughtie opened the hearing for comments.
There being no one to speak, Mayor Doughtie closed the public hearing.

Mrs. Jarratt called on Police Chief Hinton to provide Council some additional information.

Chief Hinton stated he feels it is noteworthy to mention the number of calls they have responded to at these types of businesses over the last six months.  He held up a pile of printouts (which are on file in the Clerk’s Office) of calls such as armed robbery, fights, disputes, vandalism of vehicles, suspicious people hanging around, etc.  Chief Hinton stated he feels the time limit of 12:00 midnight is needed as someone is more likely to be accosted or robbed at 2:00 a.m. as opposed to 2:00 p.m.  He stated he feels a later closing time would further tax the Police Department.  
Councilman Bobbitt asked Chief Hinton the total number of calls.

Chief Hinton stated he has not tallied them up but believes the total is around 75.

Mrs. Jarratt pointed out that there is pending litigation regarding electronic gaming operations and this matter is also under consideration by the General Assembly.  She stated staff feels that the proposed hours of operation and the limit on the number of machines is a sound decision based on the experience of the Police Department and the number of inspections required by the Planning & Development Department.
Councilman Bobbitt stated he is concerned about the 8:00 a.m. opening time.  He asked if there are any other businesses that open that early.

Mrs. Jarratt stated they have researched this and found that most do open at 8:00 a.m. but there are two that open at 10:00 a.m.

Mayor Doughtie asked Mrs. Jarratt to explain the Statement of Consistency.

Mrs. Jarratt explained that the Statement of Consistency spells out how a request is consistent with the policies found in the City’s Comprehensive Development Plan which is our guide for growth and development.  Mrs. Jarratt provided the following examples from the Statement of Consistency for this request:
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Comprehensive Development Plan Policy 1.5:  City land use and development policies shall be designed to encourage innovation, flexibility, and adaptability such that development in the city and surrounding area is encouraged and accommodated, while protecting the city’s quality of life.

Comprehensive Development Plan Policy 2.2:  The City shall protect, enhance and encourage a high quality of life, image, and cultural amenities as an effective approach to economic development.

Mrs. Jarratt explained that two things need to happen to enact this ordinance.  She stated Council needs to adopt the Statement of Consistency and adopt the ordinance amending the Land Use Ordinance.  She stated the ordinance should become effective immediately; however, they would like to give the businesses that have more than 20 computers 180 days to come into compliance with the provision on the number of computers.  Mrs. Jarratt pointed out that 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 midnight is the operating time proposed in the recommended ordinance.  Mrs. Jarratt stated they feel like this timeline will allow staff time to follow the pending litigation and to find out what the General Assembly does.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she wants to understand the recommended ordinance that will go into effect immediately.  She asked if the businesses would be grandfathered.  

City Manager Sabiston stated everything in the ordinance will become effective immediately with the exception of the provision for the number of computers.  He stated the businesses will be given 180 days to comply with that provision.
Mayor Doughtie stated he wants to understand this Statement of Consistency.  He stated he is not saying he is for or against but the Statement says it is consistent with the Land Use Ordinance but the Police Chief has concerns.  He stated it seems like the information is conflicting.

Mrs. Jarratt stated she believes the Chief is in support of the recommendation to limit the number of computers and the hours of operation.

Chief Hinton stated that is correct.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adopt the following Statement of Consistency:

Statement of Consistency to Amend Land Use Ordinance

Reference: Amendment to Article II Definitions Section 151-15, Article X, Permissible Uses, Section 151-149, Article XI Supplementary Use Regulations Section 151-171, and Article XVIII Parking Section 151-291(e) of the Land Use Ordinance to regulate Electronic Gaming Operations

The Roanoke Rapids City Council met on Tuesday, May 11, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. and determined that the above mentioned request is consistent with the following Roanoke Rapids Comprehensive Development Plan policies and with the Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance. 

Comprehensive Development Plan Policies:

ADOPTED BY THE ROANOKE RAPIDS CITY COUNCIL ON THE 24TH DAY OF FEBRUARY, 1998.

1.1       Coordinated intergovernmental planning for land use, transportation, utilities, environmental quality, community appearance, historic preservation and economic development shall be encouraged.

1.5       City land use and development policies shall be designed to encourage innovation, flexibility, and adaptability such that development in the city and surrounding area is encouraged and accommodated, while protecting the city’s quality of life.
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1.6     
The City and its planning and development staff members are committed to encouraging and accommodating land uses and development by being innovative and creative in planning and review; recognizing this must be accomplished within City Council policies and guidelines.

1.7
The City recognizes the responsibility and duty of the City’s Planning Board and planning staff to review and recommend sound planning decisions.  The City also recognizes the responsibility of City Council to consider all factors and variables, in addition to planning recommendations, when considering land use and development issues.  The City recognizes this planning process and mutual responsibilities as being healthy for good decision making, not conflictive.  

2.2
The City shall protect, enhance and encourage a high quality of life, image, and cultural amenities as an effective approach to economic development.  

2.3 
The benefits of continued economic development shall be balance against the possible detrimental effects such development may have on the quality of life enjoyed by area residents.  

Upon review of the request, it is the Council’s determination that the above mentioned request is reasonable and in the public interest of the City of Roanoke Rapids in that it provides for the organized location and regulation of Electronic Gaming Operations on an individual basis that will help to ensure the health, safety, and general welfare of the citizens of Roanoke Rapids.

Adopted: May 11, 2010

Mayor:

Following a question about amending the opening time from 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m., City Attorney Chichester requested time to speak with Mrs. Jarratt and the City Manager.
City Manager Sabiston stated our legal counsel has suggested that if City Council wants to proceed with changing the opening time from 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m. that those businesses also be given 180 days to come into compliance with that provision.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

AMENDMENTS TO LAND USE ORDINANCE


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids is a duly incorporated municipality in the State of North Carolina and authorized pursuant to N.C.G.S §160A-381 to adopt zoning and development regulation ordinances; and


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids is authorized pursuant to N.C.G.S. §160A-360 to exercise its development regulations throughout its corporate limits and extraterritorial planning jurisdiction; and


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids has received a sharp increase in zoning applications to establish business operations related to electronic gaming or sweepstakes; and


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids currently has no clear definition or land use category by which to regulate electronic gaming or sweepstakes operations; and


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids has the duty and authority to protect the public health, safety, and welfare of its citizens, and especially its more vulnerable population, including children and the elderly; and


WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a properly noticed public hearing on the proposed ordinance amendment; and 


WHEREAS, the City Council deems the large amounts of cash that are present at such facilities, either held by the operators or the patrons of such facilities, or both, as a potential threat to the health, safety and welfare of the general public, and recognizing the greater need for intensive police, public safety and administrative measures that will be called upon to regulate such facilities; and
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WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids deems it to be in the public interest to amend the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance to provide for the changes set forth below; and


WHERAS, the public purpose for this Ordinance is to further public necessity, convenience, general welfare and good zoning practices in the City of Roanoke Rapids and that its approval will further these public purposes; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS:


SECTION 1.  That Article II, Section 151-15 “Definitions of Basic Terms” of the Land Use Ordinance be amended to add the following definition:

Electronic Gaming Operation.  A business enterprise, whether principal or accessory, where persons utilize electronic machines, including but not limited to computers and gaming terminals to conduct games of odds or chance, including sweepstakes, and where cash, merchandise, or other items of value are redeemed or otherwise distributed, whether or not the value of such distribution is determined by electronic games played or by predetermined odds.  Electronic Gaming Operations do not include operations associated with the official North Carolina Lottery.


SECTION 2.  That Article X, Section 151-149 “Table of Permissible Uses” of the Land Use Ordinance be amended to add the following use:

	6.000  RECREATIONAL,

               AMUSEMENT,

               ENTERTAINMENT
	    R-40                

R-20   

R-12  

   R-8 

R-6 

R-5

R-3 
	        B-1 

B-2

B-3

        B-4

B-5       

       
	    I-1        

 I-2            


	    PUD     

    

	6.300  Electronic Gaming Operations
	
	                  C
	C
	


*C= Conditional Use in B-4 and I-1 Districts.


SECTION 3.  That Article XI “Supplementary Use Regulations” of the Land Use Ordinance be amended to add a new Section 151-171 entitled “Electronic Gaming Operation” to read as follows:

Section 151-171 Electronic Gaming Operations.
(a) Hours of Operation:  The business shall operate only between the hours of 10:00 a.m. and 12:00 a.m. (midnight).

(b) Location:  The operation shall not be located closer than:

(1) Five hundred (500) feet from any residence or residential zoning district.

(2) One-thousand (1,000) feet from any church or other religious institution, day care center, public or private elementary school or secondary educational school, public park or playground, public library, cemetery, video arcade, or motion picture theater which shows G or PG-rated movies to the general public on a regular basis.

(3) One-thousand (1,000) feet from any existing Electronic Gaming Operation, Tattoo and Body Piercing Establishment, or Adult or Sexually Oriented Business.

(4) Measurement of distance separation shall be in a straight line from the closest point of the buildings at which the internet café/sweepstakes business is located.

(c) No more than twenty (20) electronic gaming machines shall be operating or available to operate in any location.

(d) The machines/terminals must not be prohibited by State or Federal law and must have all applicable permits and licenses.

(e) No alcoholic beverages shall be served or consumed on the premises of electronic gaming operations.


SECTION 4.  That Article XVIII, Section 151-291(e) “Table of Parking Requirements” be amended to add the following:



Use


Parking Requirement

            

6.300


1.5 spaces for every two (2) electronic gaming machines






plus 1 space for each employee on the shift of greatest






employment
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SECTION 5.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon adoption with the exception of facilities already in operation shall be given 180 days to come into compliance with the provisions on the number of computers and opening hours.

Public Hearing:  Request from Victory Baptist Church (Applicant) and Lakeview Baptist Church (Owner) to Amend the Special Use Permit Previously Granted on February 9, 2010
Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated this is a quasi-judicial proceeding and asked those wishing to speak to come forward and be sworn.  
The following individuals were sworn by the Clerk although not all spoke:


Gary Moore

Mia Sanderford Copeland
Tony Copeland


Jason Todd

Jennifer Todd


Randy Griffin


Nicky Reda

Rhonda Kessinger

Calvin McClarnon


Jim Strickland

Michael Jones


Tim Davis


Nick Rightmyer
Terry Barham


Amanda Jarratt

A public hearing having been advertised and proper notices having been given according to law, Mayor Doughtie opened the public hearing for comments.
Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated back in February, the City Council issued a Special Use Permit to Victory Baptist Church for the construction of a Family Life Center at 107 Lakeview Drive.  She stated since that time a boundary survey was performed for the site and the Church has acquired an adjacent parcel approximately 2.4 acres in size.  She stated with this additional land and more accurate boundary information, a revised site layout has been proposed which includes the addition of a driveway around the northern side of the building, an overflow parking lot, a drop-off area, and a revised parking arrangement.  Mrs. Jarratt indicated that because the site layout differs from what was initially approved by City Council, an amendment to the previous Special Use Permit is required.  She stated she has received calls and concerns regarding stormwater runoff.  She stated Sections 151-196 through 151-205 of the Land Use Ordinance regulates stormwater management.  Mrs. Jarratt indicated that the site plan review is an administrative function by City staff.  She requested the Clerk enter into the minutes the following staff report and also a petition in favor of the request signed by 266 members of Victory Baptist Church:
April 22, 2010

To:

Mayor & City Council Members

From:

Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning and Development Director/s/
Reference:
Victory Baptist Church Request to Amend Special Use Permit
Victory Baptist Church was issued a Special Use Permit by the Roanoke Rapids City Council on February 9, 2010 for the construction of an approximately 16,000 square foot Family Life Center at 107 Lakeview Drive.  The proposed building will contain twelve classrooms, a kitchen, and a gymnasium for use by members of the church.  Since that time, a boundary survey was performed for the site and the Church has acquired an adjacent parcel approximately 2.4 acres in size.  With the additional land and more accurate boundary information, a revised site layout has been proposed.  The revised site layout includes the addition of a driveway around the northern side of the building, an overflow parking lot, a drop-off area, and a revised parking arrangement.  The property is located in an R-20 residential zoning classification.  Because the site layout differs from what was initially approved by City Council an amendment to the previous Special Use Permit is required as well as the required public hearing.

The Council is now required to hold a public hearing followed by a final decision concerning this matter.
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The Planning and Development staff has made the following findings concerning this request:

1.
The requested permit is within its jurisdiction according to the table of permissible uses; or


The requested permit is within its jurisdiction.
2.
The application is complete; or


The application is complete.
3.
If completed as proposed in the application, the development will comply with all 
requirements of 
The Land Use Ordinance; or


The Development will comply with all of the requirements of the Land Use Ordinance if completed 
as proposed in the application.

The following seven items were also considered when evaluating item #4 (a), (b), (c) and (d) that follows:

1:
ingress and egress to the lot and proposed structures, especially by pedestrians and automobiles, is 
safe and convenient in terms of access and traffic flow; and,


This site has direct access to Lakeview Drive via existing driveway entrances, and an additional 
entrance to Bolling Road will be constructed in an effort to decrease traffic along Lakeview Drive.  
In addition, with the revised layout, an additional drive aisle around the Family Life Center is 
proposed which provides increased access to public safety officials as well as to visitors of the 
facility.
2:
off-street parking and loading affects adjacent property (in terms of traffic generation, economic 
impact, noise, glare and odor) similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; and,


All required parking of vehicles can be accommodated on the existing Church property.  Parking lot 
improvements will be made as a part of this project in addition to those already provided for in the 
initial Special Use Permit Application.
3:
refuse disposal affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; and,

The location and quantity of required refuse receptacles shall be 
determined by the Public Works 
Director in accordance with established policies.  There are no changes from the initial application.
4:
utilities are available; and,


All utilities are currently available for the site.  No utilities are affected by the proposed amendment.
5:
the type, dimensions and character of screening and buffering satisfactorily screens adjacent property; 
and,


The parcel of land is zoned R-20 residential and based on its construction blends in with adjoining 
properties.  A Type “A” opaque screen will be placed at the rear of the property to screen the Family 
Life Center from adjoining residential properties.
6:
signs and lighting affect adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; and,


Additional signs and lighting should not be necessary for this addition to the Church.  The placement 
and type of lighting will be reviewed during the site plan process to ensure no detrimental effect to 
adjoining property owners.  A sign permit will be required for any new proposed signage.
7:
required yards, open space and existing trees and other attractive and natural features of the land are 
preserved.


The site is currently fully developed and landscaped.  Additional landscaping will be provided with 
the development of this site as proposed in the initial application.
Given the preceding, the Staff has made the following findings concerning this request:
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4:
If completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not:


(a)
Will not materially endanger the public health or safety; or



The staff has determined this is probably true; the proposed use will have direct 



access to Lakeview Drive.  An assessment of the previously referenced seven items used to 


evaluate 4 (a), (b), (c) & (d) indicates no specific endangerment to the public health or 


safety that is not adequately addressed.

(b)
Will not substantially injure the value of the adjoining or abutting property; or



The staff has determined this is probably true.  The property is currently used as a 



church facility and any impact this addition would have should be minimal.


(c)
Will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located; or



The staff has determined this is probably true; the proposed use is an accessory to the 


existing church facility currently located on this site.  Its use as proposed will be in 



harmony with the existing surrounding residential uses in the area based on the previously 


referenced seven items used to evaluate items 4 (a), (b), (c) & (d).

(d)
Will be in general conformity with the Comprehensive Development Plan, Thoroughfare 


Plan, or other plan officially adopted by the City Council.



The staff has determined this is probably true.  The Comprehensive Development Plan 


states the following policies should be considered:



Residential Land Use


9.3
Land uses considered harmful to the health, safety and welfare of area 




residents shall be prohibited from infringing upon the livability of 




residential areas.


9.4
Proposed residential development which would expose residents to 



harmful effects of incompatible development or environmental hazards 



shall be prohibited.
The applicant has addressed the requisite questions, which must be answered by the City Council in the application.  It is your obligation to insure each has been adequately addressed after hearing all parties prior to rendering your final decision.

Staff Recommendation:  After a complete review of the information submitted to date by the applicant, it is the Staff’s opinion that the request satisfactorily meets the requirements of Section 151 – 54 of the Land Use Ordinance. 

The Staff recommends, however, if the Permit is approved, it is subject to the following stipulations:

1. The Family Life Center shall be developed in accordance with the site layout plan prepared by m.s. 
consultants, inc. entitled Lakeview Park Baptist Church dated March 23, 2010 as kept in the 
Planning and Development Office for greater reference.

2. Additional detailed construction drawings and building plans shall be provided to the Planning and 
Development staff, when requested, to determine compliance with any one or more of the 
provisions of the Land Use Ordinance, Building Code, Fire Code, City Code or other applicable 
required code or ordinance.

3. A Type “A” opaque buffer shall be erected along the rear property line as shown on the exhibit in 
order to screen the Family Life Center from adjoining residential uses.

4. Appropriate permits and approvals shall be obtained from the North Carolina Department of 
Transportation prior to any construction within the right-of-way of Bolling Road.

The Council has several options regarding this Special Use Permit application:  (1) approval of the request as submitted; (2) denial of the request; (3) approval of the request, subject to certain stated conditions.
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If this request is denied, the petitioner may not resubmit the request for a period of one (1) year, unless he can produce significant credible new information concerning the issue, after which he may be re-heard by the Council if they deem the new information significant in nature.
VICTORY BAPTIST CHURCH
Petition

Having met all Local and State requirements, we, the members of Victory Baptist Church, have signed this petition to show our endorsement and support of the current building project at 107 Lakeview Drive.  We are in favor of the new building, parking lot renovations, and also the parking and turn-around.

This petition contains 266 signatures and is on file in the Clerk’s Office.

Mrs. Jarratt pointed out that before making a final decision on the request, the Council will have to consider the Findings of Fact as was done in February.

Mr. Nick Rightmyer of m.s. consultants, inc., representing Victory Baptist Church, stated this project will be designed to meet all requirements of the City’s Land Use Ordinance including screening between the properties and setbacks.  He stated stormwater has been a hot topic and their design will meet the requirements of the City’s Stormwater Management Ordinance.  Mr. Rightmyer indicated the 10 year runoff will be equal to pre-development runoff.
Mayor Doughtie stated we have a lot of people here tonight that want to speak about this request, and the Council wants to hear what everyone has to say.  He stated he does not want to sound sarcastic but the Council does not want to hear 50 people saying the same thing.  He asked that people do not repeat what others have said.  Mayor Doughtie stated he realizes there are people here on both sides that feel very strongly about this and suggested that maybe a spokesperson be chosen for each group.
Mrs. Mia Sanderford Copeland of 120 Bluewater Court, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated her property backs up to Lakeview Park.  She stated in response to something Mrs. Jarratt 

mentioned about a needed entrance for emergency vehicles, that there are already three entrances so this would be a fourth.  She stated she has a number of concerns about this request.  Mrs. Copeland stated she purchased her home at the end of a cul-de-sac for the quiet and also to not have through traffic.  She stated she is excited about the merger of the churches and the development but now the woods between the properties are gone.  She stated the parking aisle will be 10 feet from the property line and there will be 50 to 60 spaces behind her house.  Mrs. Copeland stated this will create more traffic.  She stated the church has a lot of activities and that means a lot of headlights will be shining in her living room.  She stated she tried to find out what type of buffer the church planned to put between the properties and has read a copy of the minutes from the February meeting.  Mrs. Copeland stated she did not get a letter about the February meeting because of some kind of flaw in the tax records which were not updated.  She stated she did not know about that meeting.  She stated she contacted the church and requested a meeting with the Pastor but he felt it could be handled over the phone.  Mrs. Copeland stated her neighbor has a white vinyl fence and if the church would put up a fence along the property line, it would be in harmony with the neighborhood and give her some relief from the headlights.  She stated if they are only required to have a Type “A” buffer then the only thing she can do is oppose granting the permit.  She stated she hopes the City Council will do the right thing.  She stated it takes five to seven years for the vegetative buffer to grow the required height.
Mr. Tony Copeland of 120 Blue Water Court, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated his wife touched on most of what he wanted to say but the biggest concern he has is trying to get an answer from the church regarding the type of buffer they plan to use.  He stated the people in the 
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neighborhood do not want to deal with the headlights.  Mr. Copeland stated they requested a meeting with the minister about this.  He stated he directed the question to Mrs. Jarratt but she had no answer.  He stated he finally met with Michael Dunlow, Edmond Dixon and the minister and expressed his concerns.  He stated they were more concerned about the water issue and the minister had no comment about anything.  Mr. Copeland stated he is strongly opposed to adding a parking lot and drive-thru.

Mr. Jason Todd of 110 Westwood Drive, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he lives behind the church but not on Mia’s side.  He stated he is concerned about the runoff of water.  He stated the ditch was an old railroad spur line that was not designed to carry water.  He asked where the water would go.  Mr. Todd stated inlets are shown on the plans and water will be standing behind his property.  He stated a lot of children play in the area and he would like someone to take a closer look at this.
Ms. Rhonda Kessinger of 118 Blue Water Court, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated she lives directly behind the property.  She stated she knows the Council did not want people to make the same comments but she is concerned about the stormwater runoff.  She stated she has lived in her house for two years and did not receive a letter about the February 9 meeting.  Ms. Kessinger asked where the surface water will go.  She asked if the plan is for a retention pond, would a fence be erected around the pond.  She stated the water already flows through her property.  She stated the trees are down and now the water runs through the neighborhood and comes under her white vinyl fence.  Ms. Kessinger stated she hopes Mr. Rightmyer has a really good plan.  She stated the headlights are already an issue now that the trees are gone.  She stated she can only imagine what it will be like once the project is complete.  Ms. Kessinger stated she is happy to have Victory Baptist in the area but she is concerned about what is going to happen with her property.

Mr. Calvin McClarnon of 121 Blue Water Court, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he would like to address privacy.  He stated the curve in the parking lot will become a race track.  He stated they already have problems with ATVs and they will have ATVs screaming around the curve unless the church blocks it off.  He stated this will open up a can of worms.  Mr. McClarnon stated he has a three year old grandbaby and he is worried that they will run in his yard.  He stated they need to put up a fence.  He stated a vegetative buffer will take too long to grow and if they choose red tips, they collect mosquitoes.  He stated they already have enough mosquitoes without that type of vegetation.  Mr. McClarnon stated the church needs to practice the Golden Rule—to do unto others as you would have them do unto you.  He stated if they do not put up a fence, he totally objects to this request.
Mr. Jim Strickland of 108 Westwood Drive, Roanoke Rapids, NC thanked the Council for the opportunity to comment.  He stated someone dropped the ball on informing them of the meeting in February.  He stated he has read the minutes from that meeting and heard a lot of rumors.  Mr. Strickland stated he would like to welcome Victory Baptist Church.  He stated Lakeview Park Baptist Church has been there for years and they have been a good neighbor.  He stated Victory Baptist has an outstanding church and following, and they are going to be a plus to the neighborhood.  Mr. Strickland stated he is concerned about the runoff.  He stated a pond is not a good thing for the neighborhood because of mosquitoes, frogs and snakes.  He stated the fence and piping the water away from their property will probably go a long way in making the neighbors feel better about this project.  Mr. Strickland stated he is opposed to the Special Use Permit until they can get things straight.  He stated if you do not think the water will run off of the property at a greater rate than before, you are not using the same figures he is using.  He stated he is opposed to the catch basins.  Mr. Strickland
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suggested Council ride around and look at the catch basins in town and tell him how they would like it if one was in their backyard.
Pastor Michael Jones of Victory Baptist Church, residing at 118 Midway Lane, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated the turnaround is designed in such a way to be safe so they would not have a roadway between the gym and main building for the children to cross.  He stated they also wanted additional parking for the elderly and mothers with small children.  Pastor Jones stated they are trying to comply with all of the regulations and they have hired a good civil engineer.  He stated the reason he did not want to comment on the requests from the neighbors is because he was hearing so many different requests.  He stated some want trees, some do not want trees and some want a fence.  Pastor Jones stated people see a big church and think big money.  He stated a white vinyl fence is very expensive.  He stated they will make sure the drainage works.

Mr. Tim Davis of 111 Westwood Drive, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he is torn on this request.  He stated he has family and friends that attend Victory Baptist Church and he is excited for them but he is also concerned as a neighbor.  He stated a holding pond would be adjacent to his property and that is his issue.  He stated he wants to know what the plans are for the drainage.  He stated he is a Christian and member of Calvary Baptist Church—and they are all trying to win souls for Christ.  Mr. Davis stated he has lived in his house for 24 years and expects to stay there.  He stated this is a quality neighborhood.  He stated he has nothing against Victory Baptist Church but this issue is affecting his home.  He stated he too has a grandchild that plays in the neighborhood and he is concerned about the water issue.  Mr. Davis stated the old railroad spur was filled in with a lot of trees and limbs and topped off with dirt.  He stated it stops behind his property.  He stated he would like for them to not be at odds.  He stated it hurts him to be at odds with another Christian.  Mr. Davis stated he has felt like he was getting the runaround but he met with Mrs. Jarratt and she explained a lot of things to him.  He stated she is a fine employee of the City.  He stated he would like to see the neighbors and the church sit down for a meeting.  He stated he would like for them to get some answers and walk away with no hard feelings.
Mr. Terry Barham of 111 Lakeview Drive, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he is worried about the water runoff.  He stated he is also worried about the ditch.  He stated his garage is three feet from the property and the headlights will be an issue coming around the gym.  Mr. Barham stated there are tree limbs overhanging in his yard from the church property.  He stated he also did not get a letter about the February meeting.
There being no one else to speak, Mayor Doughtie declared the public hearing closed.

Mrs. Jarratt pointed out that all proper notices were sent out for the February 9 meeting.  She stated notices for this meeting were sent to additional property owners because additional property was acquired.  She also pointed out that all of the stormwater issues will be addressed in the site plan which will be signed and sealed by a civil engineer.  Mrs. Jarratt stated in the initial request a Type “A” buffer was required which must be eight feet from the ground and can be a fence, an earth berm, or vegetation.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated the neighbors want to know what type of buffer will be used.  She asked Mrs. Jarratt if she knows.

Mrs. Jarratt stated no but it has to be shown on the site plan.  She pointed out that the City Council does have the ability to specify the type in the conditions.  She stated this is something that came up at the last meeting but Council decided not to require a specific type.
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Councilman Liverman stated a vegetative buffer would not be eight foot when planted.

Mrs. Jarratt stated they would have to grow.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mr. Rightmyer to explain what the neighbors can expect with the stormwater runoff.

Mr. Rightmyer pointed out that he is not completely finished with the site plan yet.  He stated there will be more runoff when the property is paved but how it is released from the site will be at the same rate.  He stated there is a certain amount of water storage on site.  Mr. Rightmyer stated they can put restrictor plates in the underground pipes.  He stated not all of it is being dumped into the basin.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mr. Rightmyer what he feels will happen with this land.

Mr. Rightmyer stated he is still looking at that.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked when he would know.

Mr. Rightmyer stated Mrs. Jarratt mentioned that before the site plan is approved, the stormwater management plan has to be completed and approved by the Planning Department.  He stated he still has a few things he is working on.
City Manager Sabiston pointed out that developers are legally required to not adversely impact a yard no more than it is presently.  He stated we just do not know how that will happen at this point.  He stated whatever is done may not clear up the existing stormwater issues.  
Councilman Bobbitt asked where the retention basin will be located.
Mr. Rightmyer stated they will use a couple different things to control the flow of water.  He stated they will use underground pipes to control the rate the water comes out.  He stated the retention basin will probably be where the tree line is shown on the map.  

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the old railroad bed will be reworked to be a retention basis.

Mr. Rightmyer stated yes.

Councilman Bobbitt stated stumps and limbs have been put in the railroad bed.  He asked how the water will get through.

Mr. Rightmyer stated it will infiltrate the soil.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the water would flow out to the railroad bed.

Mr. Rightmyer stated some goes back toward Bolling Road and about five acres drains to the railroad bed.

Councilman Bobbitt stated there is already some flooding problems on Mina and some of the fences are on the verge of collapsing.
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Mr. Rightmyer stated that will happen when you are downstream.  He stated the release rate of the water will be the same as pre-development.

Mayor Doughtie stated retaining the water and releasing it at a slower rate seems to be two of the main concerns.  He stated a holding pond seems to be a sore topic with two people that already have standing water.  He asked if anything else can be done other than a holding pond.

Mr. Rightmyer stated there has to be some amount of storage onsite.  He stated there will be more runoff than pre-development but the rate of release from the site will be the same as pre-development.  He stated you have to store the water for a certain amount of time and that is usually done through a basin or pipe.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated there will be no more water coming through two years from now than what it is now.

Mr. Rightmyer stated that is what is required.
Mrs. Jarratt read the following excerpts from Article XIII:  Stormwater Management of the Land Use Ordinance:

Section 151-198  General Requirements.

1.  All development shall include adequate stormwater drainage facilities to protect the proposed development and surrounding properties from any flooding and water damage.  Developers shall take all reasonable measures to protect all public and private property on and off-site of the development from water damage that is contributive from this development, during and after construction.
Section 151-199  Basic Control Objectives
2.  Manage Stormwater Runoff – When an increase in the peak flow rates and velocity of stormwater resulting from development is sufficient to cause increased runoff within or erosion of the receiving watercourse, plans are to include measure to control the velocity and rate of release at the point of discharge so as to minimize runoff and erosion of the site and of downstream properties.  All sites that have 30,000 square feet of imperviousness shall provide on-site stormwater detention such that post-development peak discharge from the design event is not greater than the pre-developed peak discharge at the point(s) of discharge, unless the following:

The City determines that it is in the best interest of the City to not have stormwater detention on a particular site; or,

The developer can demonstrate through hydrologic and hydraulic calculations performed by a professional engineer licensed in the State of North Carolina that the development will not have an adverse impact on the downstream properties and storm drainage facilities during the design event.  The analysis shall be performed to a point downstream where the post-development design event peak discharge from the development is equal to or less than 10 percent of the total drainage area peak discharge from the same design event.
Mrs. Jarratt stated this is a requirement they have to meet during the site plan review.  She also pointed out that the Fire Department had a very positive comment about the addition of the drive aisle for emergency vehicles.
Councilman Bobbitt asked if the water is currently going into the ditches on Lakeview Drive.

Mr. Rightmyer stated a small amount does but most drains back to the railroad bed.

Mayor Doughtie asked how we would deal with the issue of the required buffer.

Mrs. Jarratt stated the City Council may require that the buffer be a fence or plantings.
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Councilman Bobbitt asked if the site plan, when finalized, will be available for people to see.

Mrs. Jarratt stated yes, it is public information.  She stated the site plan review process has a clear set of guidelines that clearly details all of the requirements that have to be met.
Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried that items 1 – 3 of Section I are true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 22, 2010 and Section 151-54 of the Land Use Ordinance:  (1)  the requested permit is within its jurisdiction according to the table of permitted uses; (2)  the application is complete and (3)  if completed as proposed in the application, the development will comply with all requirements of the Land Use Ordinance.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried that items 1 – 7 of Section II are true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 22, 2010:  (1) ingress and egress to the property is safe and convenient in terms of access and traffic flow; (2) off-street parking and loading affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (3) refuse disposal affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (4) utilities are available; (5) the type, dimensions and character of screening and buffering satisfactorily screens adjacent property; (6) signs and lighting affect adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (7) required yards, open space, and existing trees and other attractive and natural features of the land are preserved.

Mrs. Jarratt stated the next section contains four critical items to be addressed by Council.  She explained that if Council finds that any one of the four is not true, the motion to issue the permit cannot be authorized.

Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried that based on the foregoing staff report dated April 22, 2010 and items 1 – 7 included in that report, that if completed as proposed, the development will not materially endanger the public health or safety; will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property; will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located; and will be in general conformity with the Comprehensive Development Plan, Thoroughfare Plan, or other plan officially adopted by the City Council.
Mrs. Jarratt stated with the previous permit, staff recommended four stipulations to be imposed, and staff is recommending those same four for this permit.  She reviewed the four stipulations:

1. The Family Life Center shall be developed in accordance with the site layout plan prepared by m.s. consultants, inc. entitled Lakeview Park Baptist Church dated March 23, 2010 as kept in the Planning and Development Office for greater reference.

2. Additional detailed construction drawings and building plans shall be provided to the Planning and 
Development staff, when requested, to determine compliance with any one or more of the 
provisions of the Land Use Ordinance, Building Code, Fire Code, City Code or other applicable 
required code or ordinance.

3. A Type “A” opaque buffer shall be erected along the rear property line as shown on the exhibit in 
order to screen the Family Life Center from adjoining residential uses.

4. Appropriate permits and approvals shall be obtained from the North Carolina Department of 
Transportation prior to any construction within the right-of-way of Bolling Road.
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Mrs. Jarratt stated as discussed previously, City Council may add any additional stipulations they wish or they may specify the type of Type “A” buffer to be required.
Councilman Bobbitt stated he feels a vinyl fence should be erected to protect the neighbors.

Mrs. Jarratt stated Council should specify that the vinyl fence be opaque and where the fence should be located.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt to require the buffer to be an opaque vinyl fence to follow the property line of the church and to require the other three stipulations recommended in the staff report.
Councilman Liverman stated the fence can always be put up by the neighbor on the other side of the property line.  He stated the cost could be shared.  He stated the fence is the wishes of the neighbors and it seems like a good compromise would be to share the cost.

Mrs. Jarratt stated that would be a private matter between the property owners.

Councilman Liverman stated this will be very costly.  He asked how many feet of fence would be required.

Mr. Rightmyer stated between 2,500 and 3,000 feet.

Mayor Doughtie asked if we table the matter would we have to go back through the whole process.

Mrs. Jarratt stated another public hearing would not be required but Council would have to go back through the Findings of Fact.

Councilman Liverman asked if the church is agreeable to the fence.

Pastor Jones stated one gentleman made the statement that he did not make any comments.  He stated he has been careful not to make any because one person wants trees, and some are not interested in the trees.  He stated some want a fence and some do not.  Pastor Jones stated the fence is $18.00 per linear foot and the cost for the plantings is $3.60 each.  He stated that is quite a bit of difference in cost. 
Mrs. Jarratt pointed out that there is a sanitary sewer easement that runs along the railroad bed and nothing can be put there.
Councilman Bobbitt stated it sounds like we need more information.  He stated he withdraws his earlier motion.

City Manager Sabiston stated the only question here is whether to have specific conditions.  He stated Council needs to weigh the desires of the neighbors versus the church.  He stated there is no question that the vinyl fence is a cost factor.  He stated there is nothing staff can do regarding a meeting between the parties.  Mr. Sabiston stated he fears that if this is tabled, we will come back here no further along than we are now.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he has no problem with the fence but does not like the plantings or berm.
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City Manager Sabiston stated Council may consider requiring some of both.

Mrs. Jarratt stated the concern with the headlights at the rear property line could be addressed with the fence and vegetation could be planted along the southern property line.

Mayor Doughtie asked if the holding pond would be something that needed to be fenced.

Mrs. Jarratt stated there are requirements for fencing around stormwater slopes.

Mr. Copeland stated he spoke with Rex Jones of Jones Fencing and received a quote for a six foot vinyl fence of $180.00 per six linear feet.  He stated the cost of a 20 gallon Leland Cypress from Garner’s Nursery is $100.00 each and the cost to plant it is $40.00.  Mr. Copeland stated he does not see what the issue is.
Mrs. Jarratt stated staff would recommend the opaque vinyl fence along the site where the drive aisle is located and that vegetative buffer be planted on the portion of the property along the railroad bed—or it could be left open-ended for the church to decide on what makes sense.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked when the final plans will be finished.

Mrs. Jarratt stated ms consultants has to submit a site plan for review by the Development Review Committee and the comments will be forwarded back to Mr. Rightmyer and once everything has been satisfied, the plan will be approved.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if this can be tabled until the site plan is approved.

Mrs. Jarratt stated the Special Use Permit has to be approved first.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if we leave the stipulations as is, can it be altered later.

Mrs. Jarratt stated no.  She stated whatever stipulations Council approves will be recorded.
Councilman Bobbitt stated he is not against the church and he is sure no one else here is against them but your home is home and these neighbors do not want headlights shining on them.
Councilman Liverman pointed out that the fence required is eight foot—not six.

Mrs. Jarratt stated that is correct and if it is not an eight foot buffer, they are in violation of the Land Use Ordinance and subject to civil fines.

Councilman Liverman asked how quick the plantings would have to get to eight feet tall.

Mrs. Jarratt stated we would have to look at the type of planting chosen.  She read the following excerpt from Section 151-307 Descriptions of Screens of the Land Use Ordinance:

(1) Opaque Screen, Type “A”.  A screen that is opaque from the ground to a height of at least eight feet.  An opaque screen is intended to exclude completely all visual contact between uses and to create a strong impression of spatial separation.  The opaque screen may be composed of a wall, fence, landscaped earth berm, planted vegetation, or existing vegetation.
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Mrs. Jarratt indicated that suggested planting patterns that will achieve this standard are included in Appendix D of the Land Use Ordinance.
Councilman Bobbitt stated nothing can be put in the Sanitary District’s easement.
Mrs. Jarratt stated that is correct.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to grant the Special Use Permit to Victory Baptist Church subject to the following stipulations:

1. The Family Life Center shall be developed in accordance with the site layout plan prepared by m.s. consultants, inc. entitled Lakeview Park Baptist Church dated March 23, 2010 as kept in the Planning and Development Office for greater reference.

2. Additional detailed construction drawings and building plans shall be provided to 
the Planning and Development staff, when requested, to determine compliance 
with any one or more of the provisions of the Land Use Ordinance, Building 
Code, Fire Code, City Code or other applicable required code or ordinance.

3. A Type “A” opaque buffer shall be erected along the rear property line in order to 
screen the Family Life Center from adjoining residential uses.  An eight foot vinyl 
fence shall be installed along the north and east boundary line as shown in the 
exhibit.  Vegetation shall be installed along the remainder of the property line.
4. Appropriate permits and approvals shall be obtained from the North Carolina 
Department of Transportation prior to any construction within the right-of-way of 
Bolling Road.

Public Hearing:  FY 2010 Bureau of Justice Assistance Edward Byrne Memorial Grant
Chief Hinton stated the Police Department is applying for the 2010 Bureau of Justice Assistance Edward Byrne Memorial Grant in the amount of $12,086.  He stated they plan to use these funds to purchase 24 portable radios and 24 mobile radios to bring the department into compliance with the new 2011 FCC narrowband requirements.  Chief Hinton stated this was discussed with Council in an earlier budget work session.  He stated a public hearing is required to seek citizen input.

A public hearing having been advertised and proper notices having been given according to law, Mayor Doughtie opened the hearing for comments.

There being no one to speak, Mayor Doughtie closed the public hearing.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to authorize the Police Department to move forward with this grant.

Amendment to Section 110.11(B) “Schedule of License Taxes” of the Roanoke Rapids Code of Ordinances
Planning & Development Director Jarratt reviewed the following staff report with Council:
May 5, 2010

TO:                  Roanoke Rapids City Council Members
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FROM:            Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning & Development Director/s/
                       MeLinda Hite, Finance Director/s/
REFERENCE:   Privilege License Fees for Electronic Gaming Operations
Background
In recent months, Roanoke Rapids has seen an increased request to operate Electronic Gaming Operations commonly known as Internet Cafés.  Currently there are seven facilities operating in the City.  There are several sections of the City Code which do not specifically address these uses including Privilege License fees.  Currently, the City of Roanoke Rapids is charging five dollars per machine annually to obtain a Privilege License.  Noted in the table below are various fees charged to obtain a Privilege License across the State of North Carolina.
	Lowest Tax


Highest Tax
	Electronic Gaming Privilege Licenses Survey

	
	Jurisdiction
	Privilege License Fee

	
	Carolina Beach
	$5 per machine and a percentage of gross receipts

	
	Greenville
	$50 flat fee

	
	Rowland
	$300 per machine

	
	Clinton
	$500 per machine

	
	Kannapolis
	$500 per machine

	
	Wendell 
	$500 per machine

	
	Aberdeen  (proposed)
	$300 per machine over 3 and a $2,600 flat fee

	
	Oxford
	$500 per machine and a percentage of gross receipts

	
	Roxboro
	$1,000 per location and $500 per machine

	
	Canton
	$2,500 first four machines, $700 each additional machine

	
	Maggie Valley
	$2,500 for first 4 machines, $750 per machine & 1 machine per 1000 square feet of floor space

	
	Matthews
	$2,000 flat fee

	
	Franklin
	$2,600 flat fee

	
	Hendersonville
	$2,600 flat fee

	
	Wilkesboro
	$2,600 flat fee

	
	Fairmont
	$2,500 per machine

	
	Laurinburg
	$2,500 per machine and a $2,000 flat fee

	
	Mayodan
	$5,000 flat fee with a maximum of 12 machines

	
	
	Cities using Gross Receipts 

	
	Charlotte
	Gross Receipts-$10,000 maximum

	
	Durham
	Gross Receipts-No maximum

	
	Greensboro
	Gross Receipts-$1,500 maximum

	
	Raleigh
	Gross Receipts-$20,000 maximum

	
	Whiteville
	Gross Receipts-n/a

	
	Winston-Salem
	Gross Receipts-$11,000 maximum


To include a Privilege License fee for Electronic Gaming Operations would require Section 110.11 of the City Code to be amended.  Currently, we are charging a fee of $5.00 per machine to obtain a privilege license to run an electronic gaming operation.  After review of the various amounts that localities across the State are charging, staff initially recommended increasing the City of Roanoke Rapids privilege license fee to $3,500.00 per year.  An additional option would be a base fee for the first five (5) machines with an additional per machine fee.  For example, a base fee of $1,000.00 for the first five (5) machines with a per machine fee of $500.00.  An additional option would be a base fee of $1,000.00 for the first five (5) machines with a per machine fee of $150.00.

In the recommendation to amend the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance, staff recommends limiting the total number of machines in these institutions to 20.  Below, staff has provided three examples to show the impact of the privilege license fee based on a total of 20 machines.

Example 1:  Flat fee of $3,500.00
Example 2:  $1,000.00 for the first five (5) machines plus an additional $500.00 per machine for 20 total machines = $8,500.00
Example 3:  $1,000.00 for the first five (5) machines plus an additional $150.00 per machine for 20 total machines = $3,250.00
Staff Recommendation
Amend the City of Roanoke Rapids Code to incorporate a specific privilege license fee for Electronic Gaming Operations at $1,000.00 for the first five (5) machines plus an additional $300.00 per machine.  This fee is based on the number of machines that a facility has in use and not upon the amount of time spent on the internet.
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Mrs. Jarratt stated a public hearing on this is not required.  She stated this is simply an amendment to the City Code.

Mayor Doughtie asked if the existing businesses will be subject to this new fee when they renew their licenses.

Mrs. Jarratt stated yes.  She stated renewal letters will be sent out in the next few weeks.

City Manager Sabiston stated as part of this recommendation, he would request that earlier testimony from staff regarding the amendment to the Land Use Ordinance to regulate electronic gaming operations and the testimony and police reports from Chief Hinton be included in this section.  That information is included below:
Chief Hinton stated he feels it is noteworthy to mention the number of calls they have responded to at these types of businesses over the last six months.  He held up a pile of printouts (which are on file in the Clerk’s Office) of calls such as armed robbery, fights, disputes, vandalism of vehicles, suspicious people hanging around, etc.  Chief Hinton stated he feels the time limit of 12:00 midnight is needed as someone is more likely to be accosted or robbed at 2:00 a.m. as opposed to 2:00 p.m.  He stated he feels a later closing time would further tax the Police Department.  
In response to a question about the number of calls included in the police reports, Chief Hinton stated he has not tallied them up but believes the total is around 75.

Mrs. Jarratt pointed out that there is pending litigation regarding electronic gaming operations and this matter is also under consideration by the General Assembly.  She stated staff feels that the proposed hours of operation and the limit on the number of machines is a sound decision based on the experience of the Police Department and the number of inspections required by the Planning & Development Department.

In response to a question about other businesses that open at 8:00 a.m., Mrs. Jarratt stated they have researched this and found that most do open at 8:00 a.m. but there are two that open at 10:00 a.m.

In response to a request from the Mayor to explain the Statement of Consistency, Mrs. Jarratt explained that the Statement of Consistency spells out how a request is consistent with the policies found in the City’s Comprehensive Development Plan which is our guide for growth and development.  Mrs. Jarratt provided the following examples from the Statement of Consistency for this request:

Comprehensive Development Plan Policy 1.5:  City land use and development policies shall be designed to encourage innovation, flexibility, and adaptability such that development in the city and surrounding area is encouraged and accommodated, while protecting the city’s quality of life.

Comprehensive Development Plan Policy 2.2:  The City shall protect, enhance and encourage a high quality of life, image, and cultural amenities as an effective approach to economic development.

Mrs. Jarratt explained that two things need to happen to enact this ordinance.  She stated Council needs to adopt the Statement of Consistency and adopt the ordinance amending the Land Use Ordinance.  She stated the ordinance should become effective immediately; however, they would like to give the businesses that have more than 20 computers 180 days to come into compliance with the provision on the number of computers.  Mrs. Jarratt pointed out that 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 midnight is the operating time proposed in the recommended ordinance.  Mrs. Jarratt stated they feel like this timeline will allow staff time to follow the pending litigation and to find out what the General Assembly does.

In response to a question about the businesses being grandfathered, City Manager Sabiston stated everything in the ordinance will become effective immediately with the exception of the provision for the number of computers.  He stated the businesses will be given 180 days to comply with that provision.
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In response to a statement from the Mayor about conflicting information in the Statement of Consistency and the information presented by the Police Chief, Mrs. Jarratt stated she believes the Chief is in support of the recommendation to limit the number of computers and the hours of operation.

Chief Hinton stated that is correct.

Following a question about amending the opening time from 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m., City Attorney Chichester requested time to speak with Mrs. Jarratt and the City Manager.

City Manager Sabiston stated our legal counsel has suggested that if City Council wants to proceed with changing the opening time from 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m. that those businesses also be given 180 days to come into compliance with that provision.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND SECTION 110 “BUSINESS LICENSES” OF THE ROANOKE RAPIDS CITY CODE OF 1991.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA, that:

SECTION 1.  Section 110.11(B) “Schedule of License Taxes” of the Roanoke Rapids City Code of 1991 be amended to add the following:



Type of Business




License Fee


      Electronic Gaming Operation


$1,000 for the first five (5) machines









plus an additional








           $300.00 per machine
SECTION 2.  This ordinance shall become effective upon adoption.
Budget Amendment for Powell Bill Funds
Public Works Director Parnell stated he is requesting a budget amendment to transfer $25,000 from Powell Bill Fund Balance to Powell Bill Maintenance.  He stated these funds will be used to repair potholes and work on other street maintenance needs.  Mr. Parnell pointed out that any funds not used by June 30 will revert back to the Powell Bill Fund Balance account.
Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS:
SECTION 1.  The following additional amounts are hereby appropriated for the operation of City Government and its activities for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2009 and ending June 30, 2010, according to the following schedule:

SCHEDULE A – GENERAL FUND


Powell Bill – Maintenance






$25,000











_______


GENERAL FUND TOTAL






$25,000

SECTION 2.  The following additional revenues and reductions in appropriations are available for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2009 and ending June 30, 2010, in order to meet the foregoing appropriations, according to the following schedule:
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SCHEDULE B – GENERAL FUND


Fund Balance – Powell Bill






$25,000











_______


GENERAL FUND TOTAL






$25,000

SECTION 3.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon adoption.
Funding Request from Halifax-Northampton Regional Airport Authority
City Manager Sabiston stated this was discussed at Council’s work session last week.  He stated the Airport Authority is requesting supplemental funding in the amount of $10,550.46.  He stated the City is a 25% sponsor in the airport along with Northampton County who is also a 25% sponsor and Halifax County is a 50% sponsor.  City Manager Sabiston stated we are expecting another request next year for a higher amount.  He stated the cost is going up a little but it is still less than the amount it cost for the City to operate the airport.  He stated Halifax County has agreed to pay their share but he has not heard anything from Northampton County.  
Mayor Doughtie stated he feels as the economy improves, we will see the air traffic increase and they will have more fuel sales.  He stated the airport is a very vital infrastructure for us.

City Manager Sabiston stated he believes everyone understands the value of having a regional airport.  He stated the Airport Authority had to pay a pretty large sum for operation and upkeep, and they are doing a good job with the funds.  He stated a resolution has been prepared for Council’s consideration that will adopt the necessary budget amendment.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:
RESOLUTION APPROVING SUPPLEMENTAL FUNDING REQUEST

FROM THE

HALIFAX-NORTHAMPTON REGIONAL AIRPORT AUTHORITY


WHEREAS, the Halifax-Northampton Regional Airport Authority is requesting supplemental funding for the current fiscal year 2009 - 2010; and


WHEREAS, Halifax County is a 50% sponsoring entity and the City of Roanoke Rapids and Northampton County are each 25% sponsoring entities of the airport; and


WHEREAS, the Airport Authority has estimated a shortfall of $42,201.84 through June 30, 2010 due to the downturn of the economy which has affected their major revenue source—fuel sales; and


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids’ share totals $10,550.46; and


WHEREAS, the Airport Authority has presented a letter and attached their budget ordinance for fiscal year 2009 - 2010;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE ROANOKE RAPIDS CITY COUNCIL to adopt the attached budget amendment and to authorize the Mayor and Clerk to sign this resolution.


ADOPTED this 11th day of May, 2010.






_________________________________________








  Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

_________________________________

     Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk
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BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS:

SECTION 1.  The following additional amounts are hereby appropriated for the operation of City Government and its activities for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2009 and ending June 30, 2010, according to the following schedule:

SCHEDULE A – GENERAL FUND


City Share—Airport Authority




$  10,550.46










__________


GENERAL FUND TOTAL





$  10,550.46

SECTION 2.  The following additional revenues and reductions in appropriations are available for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2009 and ending June 30, 2010, in order to meet the foregoing appropriations, according to the following schedule:

SCHEDULE B – GENERAL FUND


Hold Harmless Revenues





$  10,550.46










__________


GENERAL FUND TOTAL





$  10,550.46
SECTION 3.  This ordinance shall become effective upon adoption.

River Road – Recommendations from Police Chief
City Manager Sabiston stated the Police Chief has some recommendations that were introduced at last week’s work session.
Chief Hinton stated one thing he failed to mention in his memo is the need for more speed limit signage on River Road North and South.  He stated for whatever reason, the signs have been taken down.  He stated the Public Works Director also agrees that more signage is needed.  Chief Hinton reviewed the following recommendations from his memo:
1. Install a Stop Sign at the intersection of River Road East and River Road North to stop traffic on River Road East.

2. Lower the speed limit on River Road East to 20 mph due to the Roanoke Canal Trail crossing this street.

3. Increase speed enforcement in that area and monitor the traffic.

4. Report back to Council after six months to determine the effect of these changes.

Chief Hinton pointed out that there are no houses on River Road East.
Councilman Liverman thanked Tommy Britton for coming to the meeting.  He stated he is a great friend from River Road North.  He stated he agrees with 90% of what Tommy said.  He stated there is a very low traffic count on River Road and only one accident has occurred.  He stated maybe if the traffic count was higher there would have been more accidents. Councilman Liverman stated he was particularly affected by that one accident and is wearing a different set of glasses.  He stated he hopes his neighbors can appreciate his actions to make our street safer.  He commended Chief Hinton on the wonderful job he did on the poll.  He asked Chief Hinton if he tried to skew the poll.
Chief Hinton stated no.  He stated one of the reasons for sending someone over earlier in the day was because late afternoon and early evening is when they receive the highest volume of calls.  
Councilman Liverman stated the poll was split.
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Chief Hinton stated yes.  He stated a majority of the folks felt like everything was fine. 

Councilman Liverman stated River Road East comes down a hill to no stop sign and one is needed.  He stated he does not think we need to lower the speed limit.  He stated he believes this is a fair compromise.  He told the Chief that he has absolute faith in him when he says the speed limit needs to be lowered but he feels a stop sign would make all the sense in the world.  Councilman Liverman suggested that we keep all speed limits the same and install the stop sign as proposed.  He stated he joined City Council to make things better and probably will not be here after the next election.  He stated if there is another street in need of traffic enforcement to make it safer, we will look at it.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS that:

SECTION 1.  The Roanoke Rapids Traffic Code is amended to install a stop sign at the intersection of River Road East and River Road North, stop on River Road East.

SECTION 2.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon the installation of the appropriate signage.
Request to Advertise for RFP/RFQ for Engineering Services Related to a Solid Waste Transfer Station
City Manager Sabiston stated this is a request to advertise for engineering services related to a solid waste transfer station which would include but not be limited to design, layout, site selection and other relevant matters.  He stated we have been discussing this issue for some time and we really need professional help on the layout and site selection.  City Manager Sabiston requested Council authorize staff to advertise an appropriate RFQ for this.  He stated a model RFQ was included in Council’s packet that we would change as necessary to advertise.

Mayor Doughtie asked if there would be any financial output involved in this.

City Manager Sabiston stated only some minor advertising costs which we can handle in the present budget.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to authorize staff to advertise an appropriate RFQ to consider qualifications for an engineering firm to handle design, layout, site selection and other relevant matters for a solid waste transfer station.

City Manager’s Report
City Manager Sabiston highlighted the following from his bi-weekly report:
· Finances:   April 2010 monthly revenues and expenses are attached as part of the 
monthly report by the Finance Department.  Year-to-date revenues are $12,731,833 
(86.3% of budgeted revenues) (Month’s Revenue - $463,286) and YTD expenses are 
$11,135,216 (75.4% of budgeted expenses) (Month’s Expenses - $1,105,503).  The 
Sales and Use Tax receipts year-to-date are $1,316,146 (-15.18% from this time last 
year) (Monthly Collection - $144,789).  Total revenues exceeded expenditures by 
$1,105,990 as of March 31, 2010 for FY 09/10.
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· Budget Process:  Staff has been working hard on the budget preparations.  Budget 
work sessions with City Council and staff continued last week and will continue in 


part of May on Thursdays at 3:00 p.m.  Our next budget work session is scheduled for 
May 22.  He commended MeLinda and her staff for the work on the budget.  He 
stated the budget has been revised to factor in the consequences of the Roanoke 
Rapids Theatre revenue shortfall for 2010.  A revised and recommended budget will 
be presented to Council later this month.  Meetings with department heads will be 
held tomorrow and Thursday.
· Insurance Quotes:  I hope to receive all necessary insurance quotes for both health, 
liability and property coverage in the next two to three weeks.  The health insurance 
quotes are coming in presently.  Following receipt of the health insurance quotes, I 
will send them to the insurance committee for comments before I submit a 
recommendation to the City Council.
· CDBG Grant Vine Street - $850,000:  The City was awarded a CDBG grant in the 
amount of $850,000 for road, water, sewer, and housing improvements in the Vine 
Street area of town.  The Housing Authority will assist the City with the administration 
of this grant.
· Inmate Program:  The inmates continue making general repairs and providing 
maintenance on and to the streets and cleaning up the ball fields, including grass 
cutting.
· Old Airport Property:  We are awaiting a closing date from the County on this 
property.

· Roanoke Rapids Theatre:   As you know, L&M was declared in default last week.  The 
City received a $35,000 payment last week.  Amounts are still outstanding for March, 
April and May 2010.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3) to consider a legal matter and consult with the City Attorney.
Minute Book Pages 15486 and 15487 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to return to open session.

OPEN SESSION
Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.
City Council consulted with the City Attorney regarding a contract matter.  No action was taken.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

APPROVED BY COUNCIL ACTION ON:  6/8/10
